MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF
RIBBY WITH WREA PARISH COUNCIL

Held At Wrea Green Institute

On 23 September 2013 at 21.00 Hours

Present: Cllr. Mrs. J.L. Wardell, (Chairman), Cllrs. J.W. Dobson, 

J.C. Maskell. J. Molyneux, Mrs. P.A. Naylor, Mrs. C.E. Wheatman, 
and Br. Cllr. F.A. Andrews
There were twelve members of the public in attendance.

14/75 APOLOGIES and DECLARATION of INTERESTS

1. Apologies: Cllrs. Ms. P.M. Durran, K.J. Lupton and Cty Cllr. P. Rigby.  

2. Declarations of Interest: None received.
3. Written Request for New SPI Dispensation – None received.

14/76 The MINUTES of the meetings of the 8, 17 & 24 July 2013, which had previously been circulated to all councillors, had already been approved.
14/76 POLICE/CRIME and DISORDER

1. Community Beat Officer’s Report:  In the absence of a police official 
John Rowson advised that there had been two crimes in August both on Moss Side Lane – stones thrown at a car and an assault.
The priorities for September were community road watch, tractor speeds and footballers’ language on The Green during matches.
14/77 PLANNING

1. Applications:

13/0506 Brook Mill Industrial Estate

Proposed Erection of Replacement Steel Framed Building for Storage and Distribution (Class B8) 
No Objection.

13/0507 North View Farm, 22 Ribby Road

 Outline Application of up to 49 dwellings (Access Applied for with
 Other Matters Reserved)

The meeting was opened from 21.05 hours to 21.34. hours.

The COUNCIL OBJECT to the proposal for the following reasons:-

In view of the recently approved residential development in the village this application is excessive in scale for Wrea Green and will detract from the character of the area in question. It is in countryside outside the village settlement area and considered contrary to the extant Fylde Local Plan, the National  Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) as well as the emerging Fylde Local Plan.

Despite the lack of a Fylde Borough 5 year housing supply, it is not considered sustainable as it does not address any of the three dimensions of the NPPF.  It is contrary to SP2 and HL2 of the Fylde Local plan, and the NPPF which seeks to promote sustainability. The two accessibility calculations included are both considered spurious as all appear to be as “the crow flies” and not by the actual foot measurement and in many instances scoring is 1 instead of an actual 0.  On a correct basis the  accessibility scoring would be less than 20 and therefore considered low. The local primary school is not in a position to accept the number of children forecast for this site and the additional agreed Richmond Avenue development, the local Secondary school is far further than Kirkham Grammar School, an independent fee paying establishment, and the nearest National Health dentist is in Lytham and that may not have any vacancies. 

This application would represent the irreversible loss of versatile good quality agricultural land outside the village settlement area.  The local farmers are in need of such land and the Council refutes the developer’s assessment of the quality of the North View Farm land. As you are aware, the Parish Council has in recent years developed a thriving allotment area on land in close proximity.  This has been achieved by introducing satisfactory drainage on land that previously regularly had surface flooding and was in an extremely wet condition.  Once again developers are trying to downgrade land quality because of poor previous husbandry not on a realistic land assessment basis. Therefore, Policy EC3 of the Emerging Plan would not be complied with. 

The development would also create a harder urban edge to what is a rural view of a rural village when approaching from the A583  Fox Lane Ends entrance road to the village. 

The poor village sewage infrastructure will be further over loaded by this proposed development, particularly if looked at in conjunction with the approved Richmond Avenue extension 13/0097.  As you will be aware 75% of the sewage from that site is to be linked to the Ribby Road system, which is already under severe pressure, and surface water from the Richmond Avenue extension is also to be directed to Wrea Brook.  The village pumping station at The Brooklands is already often under so much pressure that at times effluent overflow has to be directed to Wrea Brook. Residents lower down Wrea Brook are also alarmed at the potential additional water that could be directed to this water course as localised flooding is already evident from time to time, as it is also evident at the Ribby Road/Willow Drive roundabout which would be in close proximity to the entrance to this site. This situation is exacerbated by the fact that United Utilities does not appear to have any idea of the sewage/waste water systems that are extant within the parish.

It is also hard to understand how  at peak “trip times” the Traffic Statement can only indicate approximately that only one car from half of the properties would be using the highway – this cannot be realistic!!  Unless  the majority of the dwellings were for retirement or workless people this cannot be sustainable. As the village has no further need for additional affordable housing as confirmed by the Fylde Borough Affordable Housing survey ( The Richmond Avenue extension  development has fulfilled the existing need) it is extremely difficult to  give credence to the survey. 

In short, with the additional housing already approved this development is not sustainable on an economic, environment or social basis. 

13/0532 30 Ribby Road

Certificate of Lawfulness for Proposed Development for Installation of Two Obscured Glazed Windows to West Elevation at First Floor.

No comment considered necessary.

13/0555 1 Park Terrace, The Green

Conservation Consent for Removal of Part of side Boundary Wall to War Memorial. 

The meeting was opened from 21.35 hours to 21.45 hours to let attendees make their observations.

The application as outlined was not acceptable to the Council. After a long discussion it was RESOLVED that a revised scheme, which was agreed by the applicant, whereby the coping stones would be at ground level and a decorative wrought iron fence matching the existing fencing on 1 Park Terrace, would be APPROVED.

14/78 RECREATION GROUNDS and OPEN SPACES 

1. Hospice Charity Event on The Green – 6 October 2013 – J. Wareing & 
Son (Wrea Green) Limited as part of a fund raising project for Trinity Hospice and Brian House Children’s Hospice is arranging a super, classic, and vintage car event on the Green.  All formalities have been agreed and evidence of £2m public liability insurance has been sighted. It was RESOLVED that the Council agreed that Wareings can use The Green.
Cllr. J.C. Maskell advised that Pater Wareingt has suggested that heavier vehicles could go on the South side of The Green and it was left that the Clerk would advise him that, as with the Fair, no heavy vehicles are to be put on the football pitch area.
14/79 FINANCIAL and STANDING ORDERS MATTERS

1.  Parish Council Draft Accounts for the Period Ended 31 August 2013 

(Appendix 2) – The Clerk circulated and outlined the budget comparisons which were accepted and approved. 

2. Payment of Accounts:-
2.1. The following payments were confirmed:-

100482 BDO LLB

Annual Audit

        £ 300-00 net £360-00 gr

100483 J.Wildish Landspe  July Grass Cutting
        £ 268-00 net £321-60 gr
2.2.  The following payments were agreed:-
100484   H.J. Gigg

September Salary
         £ 606-63 net

100485   L. Weatherby         September Salary
         £ 225-00 net
100486   HMRC

September Payment
         £ 167-78 net
100487   HJ Gigg

Quarterly Expenses
         £124-25 net





Mileage 87 miles @ 45p     £  39-15 net





Internet July to Sept
          £  42-00 net 





Mobile July to Sept
          £  30-00 net





Postage

          £  13-10 net
 
100488 J.Wildish Landspe  Grass Cutting August         £ 303-00 net £363-60 gr

100489 Rural Splash YMCA Grant

          £ 500-00 net  

100490 FBC


  North West in Bloom        £  50-00 net
100491 Wrea Green Institute Donation BKGC               £  25-00 net

100492 SPOILT

100493 HJ Gigg






        £298-82 gr
 Easyspace

Web site Domain 10 yrs      £ 166-67 net £200-00 gr      
 
 Staples

Stationery

           £  31-42 net  £ 37-70 gr

Morrisons

Wine & Nibbles BKGC       £  50-93 net £  61-12 gr 100494  FBC


Registration Fee
          £   40-00 net


300020 Jimmy’s Fireworks  Bonfire Night
       
          £1079-17 net £1295 -00 gr

The Best Kept Garden Competition items included in cheques 100491 & 100493 are section 137 payments. The councillors are satisfied that the payment of the Best Kept Garden Competition Presentation Evening expenditure complies with their right in pursuance of section 137 of LGA 1972 as it is to the benefit of the village as a whole and its residents.

3. Approve and Accept Audit for Year Ended 31 March 2013 – The Clerk

advised that the Annual Audit had been completed by BDO LLB and was without comment. The Notice of Conclusion of Audit had been on the Parish council noticeboard for the prescribed term of 14 days before 30 September 2013.. It was RESOLVED that the Council approved and accepted the Audit. 
4. A Grant- Kirkham Baths for 2013/14 (Not in Budget) – The Clerk advised 
that the Council had agreed a four year grant of £500-00 per annum to assist with the maintenance of Kirkham baths but the fourth payment had not been requested and therefore had not been issued last financial year. Consequently a grant was not included in the 2013/14 budget. The YMCA has now requested a similar grant or greater this year to keep Rural Splash YMCA firmly on the map.  The Clerk advised that the General Reserve budget still had £1400 available and recommended that a £500-00 grant was made.  It was RESOLVED that £500-00 should be payable this year and the General Reserve facility reduced pro rata. Cllr. J.W. Dobson voted against the proposal.
5. Website Budget – Increase Requested to Cover Payment of Domain Costs
The Clerk advised that he had renewed the host domain for the village web site for 10 years at a discounted net price of £166-57 which would mean that the budget would be exceeded by £77. He requested that £80 was transferred from the photocopying budget to cover. It was RESOLVED that this action be taken.
6. Christmas Activities Budget – Cllr. Mrs. P.A. Naylor reported that the 
budget was insufficient to cover the costs if the Council wished to maintain the standard of the Christmas tree and requested a revised budget of £1300-00 to meet contingencies. The Clerk advised that the additional would come from the General Reserve budget. The Council RESOLVED to agree to this recommendation and budget switch.
7. Bonfire Night Expenditure Budget – The Clerk advised that the cost of 
fireworks, which were improved on 2012, would exceed the budget by circa 
£80-00.  It was RESOLVED that, as at least the bulk of this expenditure would be covered by the bucket collection, the appropriate budget should be increased with the difference coming from the General Reserve budget. 
14/80 FYLDE BOROUGH/LANCASHIRE COUNTY COUNCILS

1.1. Lancashire County Councillor Report  - In Cllr. Rigby’s absence there was

no report.
1.2. Fylde Borough Councillor Report –  Cllr. F.R. Andrews  advised that he 

had supported the village’s views regarding the three planning appeals. He has been pressing LCC to take action on improving the highway at Ballam Road which he feels needs urgent work. In addition, he has been in contact with LCC about reducing the length of highway within the parish boundary covered by the 20 mph speed limit, but has received no response to date.
14/81 VILLAGE ACTIVITIES  
1. Christmas Activities Update –Cllr. P.A. Naylor reported that the meeting programmed for the 2 September did not take place. 
The band has been provisionally booked and the Chairman advised that the school had been advised and the Rose Queen had agreed to open the event. Cllr. Naylor reported that Laycocks did not have a suitable tree so she will be using the normal source.
2. Bonfire Night – 5 November 2013 Update -  The Clerk advised that the Institute Committee were already preparing for the evening and the insurers, fire and rescue, FBC and the police were to be advised this week. St. John’s Ambulance had been contacted but he was still awaiting their official application form.
3. Remembrance Sunday – 10 November 2013 Update -  The Clerk advised that the bugler had been provisionally booked and he was in the course of applying for a road closure agreement. The Rose Queen has agreed to lay the wreath for the young people of the two parishes. 
4. Lancashire Best Kept Village Competition – The Clerk advised that the War Memorial had won its class, the Village was runners up in the Champions Class, and the Church Gardens received highly commended.

Cllr. J.W. Dobson advised that the presentation event is at The Villa on 
14 October.  Cllrs. Wardell and Molyneux are to attend along with Cllr. Dobson.
14/82 PARISH COUNCIL MATTERS
1. The Transfer of Title Documentation Relating to the Station Road Toilets - The Clerk advised that Fylde Borough Council had agreed to the transfer of the title. It was RESOLVED  that Cllrs. Mrs. Janet Wardell and John Molyneux would complete the Abstract of Title document on behalf of this Council. The document was then completed and witnessed by the Clerk.  It was also RESOLVED that the Council would use the legal section of FBC to register the document at the Land Registry at a cost of £40-00.  

2. North West in Bloom Presentation – 24 October 2013 – It was RESOLVED

that two people would represent the village at the award ceremony and the cost of £50-00 would be taken out of the VLEC budget. It was agreed that  Cllr. P.A. Naylor and perhaps Marjorie Ward would attend. The Clerk would ask for the coach to call at Wrea Green.
3. CPRE Representative – Update from last Meeting – Cllr. Mrs. P.A. Naylor advised  that the CPRE had supported the Parish Council in all three Appeal cases. The Fylde Local Plan and Shale Gas Fracking had also been discussed.   

4. District Parish Liaison Meeting Minutes  - 19 March 2013 (Appendix 3) – The minutes had been previously circulated to all councillors and were noted.
14/83 CLERK’S REPORT (Appendix 1)

The Clerk’s report, which was circulated to all members before the meeting, was noted and accepted.

14/84 The Meeting Closed at 22.35. hours. 
The Next Meeting is on the 14 October 2013.     







Cllr. Mrs. J.L. Wardell





14 October 2013.

Chairman
